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Dear Greta,

Children’s Commissioner
I am writing to you on behalf of 4Children in response to your ‘Call for Evidence for Inquiry into the role and independence of the Office of the Children’s Commissioner for England’.

4Children is the national charity all about children and families. We have spearheaded a joined-up, integrated approach to children’s services and work with a wide range of partners around the country to ensure children and families have access to the services and support they need in their communities. We run Sure Start Children’s Centres as well as family and youth services across Britain. 

We develop, influence and shape national policy on all aspects of the lives of children, young people and families.  As the Government’s strategic partner for early years and childcare we have a crucial role in co-producing policy with the Department of Education and representing the sector’s views and experiences.  Our national campaigns, like Give Me Strength, change policy and practice and put the needs of children and families on the political and policy agenda.
We recognise the importance of the role of the Children’s Commissioner for England in international law, and in regard to the urgent support that those children currently living in poverty, and those from the 120,000 troubled families (or 500,000 forgotten families) desperately need. We also recognise that there is a pressing requirement for the Office of the Children’s Commissioner to expand its impact, and effectively deliver for children in England, and we offer the following evidence as a suggested route for that expansion.

In regard to the independence of the Office of the Children’s Commissioner, it is our view that the effectiveness of the Office has been constrained by an unnecessarily close working relationship with the Department for Education. Given that the Commissioner will often be called upon to investigate the actions of government, and to hold Ministers to account for policy or operational failings, it seems entirely inappropriate that all investigations carried out by the Commissioner must first be approved by the Secretary of State for Education. In this regard, 4Children believe that the Children’s Commissioner should report directly, and only, to Parliament.
4Children notes that the post of the Children’s Commissioner is intended to be merged shortly with the Children’s Rights Director, currently situated within Ofsted. While we are happy to support this merger to ensure that resources are being used appropriately, we have some concern that the Office of the Children’s Commissioner will no longer have the access to high quality investigatory staff, which offered a significant advantage to the Children’s Rights Director. 
As a result, we suggest that the Office of the Commissioner maintain a strong working partnership with Ofsted, which would allow it to call upon that organisations research capacities in circumstances where they were necessary to conduct a thorough investigation. The specialist skills held by the Office for Standards in Education would provide a welcome boost to the investigative power of the Office of the Children’s Commissioner, and one which should not easily be cast aside – if the government needs to introduce guidance to ensure the longevity of such a working partnership then it should immediately do so.
We know from speaking with professionals from across the early years sector, public servants and parents that there is a common understanding of what steps the Children’s Commissioner should take to ensure that its impact is appropriately felt. A high-profile campaign with lasting results would do wonders for the reputation of the Commissioner’s Office, and indeed, for children across England. 

Given the current cross-party support for early intervention in Westminster and across local authorities, the unequivocal evidence base which highlights the importance of the early years for childhood development, and the establishment of the Early Intervention Commission, we suggest that the Children’s Commissioner should examine the impact of the early intervention measures which have been, and are to be, implemented across the country over the remainder of this parliament. A detailed investigation by the Commissioner could help to highlight examples of best practice, prevent harm to children where local authorities and government are not using early intervention to provide appropriate protection, and ensure that excellent value for money is being delivered in these difficult times.
The Office of the Commissioner should also act as the centre of a community, designed to support and protect children. One of the key responsibilities of the Commissioner should be to facilitate inter-agency cooperation, and ensure that no child falls in the gaps between services. We recommend that a partnership board be established, bringing together key public and third sector bodies, under the chairmanship of the Commissioner, to coordinate resources and services aimed at children in the most helpful and cost effective way possible.
We hope you find this information helpful, and I look forward to an invigorated and newly empowered Office of the Children’s Commissioner making a real difference to children’s lives in the future.
Yours sincerely,

Mark Bennett

Director of Public Affairs, 4Children
